CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS


June 5, 2014


The City Council met at 5:00 p.m. in regular session with Mayor Larsen presiding.  Council present:  Hullinger, Kreeger, Frahm, Shepherd, Humann. 

Guests in attendance:  Izetta Dierking, Lynn Dittmer, Linda Booth, Barb Sampson, Carol Rosenbaum, and Loleta Hansen.


City staff in attendance:  Jim Blum and Terri Abel. 


Motion by Humann, seconded by Hullinger to approve the agenda.  Ayes:  Humann, Hullinger, Frahm, Kreeger, Shepherd.  Carried.


Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Frahm to approve the preceding month’s minutes and Library minutes.  Ayes:  Shepherd, Hullinger, Humann, Frahm, Kreeger.  Carried.


Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Hullinger to approve the Treasurer’s and Clerk’s reports.  Ayes:  Kreeger, Shepherd, Hullinger, Humann, Frahm.  Carried.


Lynn Dittmer, of the Metropolitan Planning Agency, was present at the Council meeting to provide an update concerning Heartland 2050.  She explained that Heartland 2050 is a long-term vision for the future of the greater Omaha-Council Bluffs metro area that is based on the core values of area residents.  It comprises a two-state, eight-county region, including Cass, Douglas, Sarpy, Saunders, and Washington Counties in Nebraska and Harrison, Mills, and Pottawattamie Counties in Iowa.  Elected officials, stakeholders and members of the public are working across boundaries to develop consensus ideas and make the most out of the region’s investments.  The 2050 Vision provides a roadmap for future growth.  Dittmer provided the Council members with a summary of what has been done on the project thus far which includes community forums, surveys, and visioning workshops.  Upcoming events include visioning meetings, the first of which will be held on the campus of UNO on Wednesday, June 11, 2014.  Regional projects and activities that are underway in Pottawattamie County include Watta Way, the proposed County-wide trail project, and downtown redevelopment projects.   Regional backing for projects such as these would be important to various funding agencies.  Dittmer concluded her presentation by saying that the rural areas and the urban areas affect each other, and education will be the key as the project evolves.  The final plan should be completed by the end of 2014; comments or questions can be addressed by accessing Heartland 2050.org or calling Dittmer at MAPA.

Linda Booth, Carol Rosenbaum, Loleta Hansen, and Barb Sampson were present at the Council meeting representing the Walnut Questers.  Rosenbaum reminded the Council members that the group is raising funds to renovate the octagon building that is located at the Layton Township Cemetery.  She stated that any donations or pledges that are received will be used to leverage possible grant funding for the project, which is expected to total over $6,000.00.  Thus far, the Questers have received pledges and donations totaling $1,700.00 on behalf of the project.  The ladies requested that the City Council consider making a donation.  Rosenbaum indicated that the group is planning to apply for a grant from Iowa Network Services.  The ladies also commented that they will be sponsoring a garage sale in conjunction with the community-wide garage sale event; proceeds from the sale will be designated for repair of the octagon building.  
Mayor Larsen suggested that the Questers also request pledges of funding from other local organizations, including the AMVETS.  
During the course of the discussion, it was mentioned that the Questers might consider the publication of a possible brochure containing the history of the octagon building and interesting historical graves.  Humann suggested that the Questers include the cost to print the brochures in any application requests that are made.  
The Questers also stated that the estimated cost to renovate the other building at the cemetery totaled $50,000.00.  There are no definite plans to refurbish the second building at this time, especially since there has been no purpose determined for the use of the building.  
Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Frahm to donate $2,000.00 to the Walnut Questers for improvements to the octagon building at Layton Township Cemetery, payable from hotel motel tax.  Ayes:  Hullinger, Kreeger, Frahm, Shepherd, Humann.  Carried.

There was no Fire Department discussion.

There was nothing new to report regarding the possible purchase of the Wheatley property.  

Frahm felt that it would be beneficial to maintain enthusiasm and momentum among the merchants for the proposed Streetscape Enhancement Project.  Trace reminded the Council members that there is no funding available through the Department of Transportation for sidewalk improvements, and the City did not receive CDBG funding for façade improvements.  At the last meeting, the Council members felt that it would be beneficial to complete sidewalk improvements in conjunction with façade improvements, especially if entrances to the buildings are being changed.  Frahm stated that he did not want to see the project stall, and he questioned the Council’s next action plan.  
Abel stated that she had recently discussed the proposed project with Joshua Barbee and Matt Johnson.  Barbee had suggested that the Council consider hiring the architect to complete actual renderings of some of the buildings, with the City footing the entire cost.  By doing so, Josh felt that the City would be demonstrating its commitment to the project, which would help to strengthen any future grant applications.  There was a brief discussion of Barbee’s suggestion, with no official action taken.  The Council members were not in favor of incurring any architectural costs at this time without the certainty of grant funding. 
Hullinger commented that there does not seem to be any grant funding available for sidewalk and curb and gutter improvements.  The City would be financially responsible for the entire sidewalk portion of the project unless the decision were to be made to assess a portion of the cost to the property owners.   
Abel noted that it would be advantageous for planning purposes to have an updated estimate for the sidewalk portion of the project.  The Council members had previously agreed to include the replacement of sidewalk and curb and gutter in the one block of the Business District and the two one-half blocks at both the north end and the south end of the block.  Abel was instructed to contact Dave Sturm of Snyder and Associates to request an updated estimate for the replacement of sidewalk and curb and gutter in the one block of the Business District and the two half-blocks at both ends.  She is to request that Sturm estimate each side of the street separately, including the affected half-blocks.  Abel is to also question Sturm whether the estimate would be greatly affected by potential façade improvements, especially any changes that would be made to the building entrances.  She was also instructed to ask Sturm whether it would be advantageous to complete sidewalk improvements and façade improvements at the same time or whether there would be any disadvantage to completing the sidewalk improvements first before beginning façade improvements.  
The Council members agreed that the plan is to reapply for CDBG Downtown Revitalization funding for façade improvements when the next round of funding becomes available.  Abel is planning to telephone the Iowa Economic Development Authority to discuss the City’s previous application in order to determine whether there are areas of the application that could be improved upon.  Abel commented that on the Federal level, the direction of the CDBG program seems to be putting more emphasis on downtown revitalization, with possible less emphasis on housing.  In that regard, perhaps there might be more funding available for projects such as the City’s.  Abel indicated that she will also apply to the Iowa West Foundation CITIES Program for façade improvements during the next application round.

On a final note, Abel commented that the City will actually be in a better financial position by postponing the project for another year. 
At the last regular City Council meeting, the decision was made to donate the use of the ball field for town baseball.  The Council members had discussed that it might perhaps be possible to rent the ball fields to neighboring communities should the need arise.  Abel had been instructed to research the customary charge for renting similar ball field facilities for additional discussion.  The Council members were presented with the cost of baseball and softball field rentals for eight separate Iowa communities.  There was a great deal of discussion regarding whether or not a rental feel should include the cost of field preparation.  It was ultimately decided that any fees charged for the use of either the Walnut softball or baseball field would not include field preparation.  The preparation of the fields would be up to the team renting the facilities.  

After discussing the matter, it was decided to charge the following fees for non-local teams wanting to rent the ball fields:  $30.00 per game per field without lights; $50.00 per game per field with lights; and $100.00 per day per field.  A $100.00 refundable deposit is to be charged for rentals of either field.  The appropriate fees are to be included on the City’s website and posted on each concession stand.   It was clarified that Avoca ball teams are considered local teams.  There will be no charges made for local teams using either of the ball fields.  

The Council members had previously approved the continuation of a Residential Sidewalk Program, not to exceed a cost of $5,000.00 per fiscal year.  The program is on a first-come first-served basis.  After the completed sidewalk has been inspected by the City Superintendent, the City will reimburse property owners for sidewalk replacement at $5.00 per running foot.  

Lillee Anderson and Richard Holtz had requested the City’s approval of their plans to replace residential sidewalk.  Blum stated that Richard Holtz had agreed to replace the curb while pouring sidewalk.  He questioned whether the Council would be willing to reimburse Holtz for a portion of the cost to pour the curb.  Mayor Larsen suggested that the City reimburse the replacement of the curb at the same rate as the replacement of sidewalk, which is $5.00 per foot.  

Motion by Hullinger, seconded by Shepherd to approve the City’s financial participation in replacing 17 feet of residential sidewalk at property owned by Lillee Anderson at 206 Atlantic Street and 53 feet of residential sidewalk and $5.00 per foot for curb replacement at property owned by Richard and Christie Holtz at 410 Antique City Drive.  Ayes:  Kreeger, Frahm, Humann, Hullinger, Shepherd.  Carried.
The Council members discussed various items of interest concerning the upcoming Walnut Antique Show.  During the course of the discussion, the Council members reviewed a proposed motion that has been approved the past several years concerning the use of public streets and rights-of-way during the June Antique Show. According to information that was supplied in the past by City Attorney Richard Schenck, it would be necessary for the City Council to approve the motion on an annual basis for each upcoming June event.  According to the motion, no peddler’s or solicitor’s licenses under Chapter 122 of the Code of Ordinances would be required for any vendors approved by the AMVETS.  The motion would authorize the AMVETS to use certain public streets and rights-of-way for activities of vendors, peddlers, solicitors, transient merchants, and others as may be designated and approved by the AMVETS, on the three consecutive days ending on Father’s Day of 2014.

Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Kreeger to authorize Walnut AMVETS Post 45 to conduct the annual summer Walnut Antique Show and to use certain public streets and rights-of-way for activities of vendors, peddlers, solicitors, transient merchants, and others as may be designated and approved by the AMVETS, on the three consecutive days ending on Father’s Day of 2014.  No peddler’s or solicitor’s licenses under Chapter 122 of the Code of Ordinances shall be required for such vendors approved by the AMVETS.  The public streets authorized for AMVETS activities shall be as follows:  Antique City Drive from Pearl Street to North Street; Atlantic Street from Pearl Street to North Street; Highland Street from Atlantic Street to the first alley east of Antique City Drive; Summit Street from Atlantic Street to the first alley east of Antique City Drive; Pleasant Street from Atlantic Street to Antique City Drive; School Street from Antique City Drive to the first alley east of Antique City Drive; Park Street from Atlantic Street to Antique City Drive; Hopley Street from Antique City Drive to the first alley east of Antique City Drive.  The first alley west of Antique City Drive shall remain open to the public throughout the course of the Antique Show.  A fire lane must be maintained on all affected streets at all times during the Antique Show.  Ayes:  Shepherd, Kreeger, Frahm, Hullinger, Humann.  Carried.

It was clarified that the motion was originally drafted to control outside vendors from setting up during the June show.  Mayor Larsen stated that residents are allowed to sell their own merchandise on their own properties; however, residents cannot allow outside vendors to set up in their yards to sell.  In other words, yard sales are permissible as long as the merchandise belongs to the homeowners or their families.  

Mayor Larsen reminded the Council members that, for the past several years, the vendors at the Walnut Antique Show have not been allowed to set up their stands until after 7:00 a.m. on the Friday morning of the event.  This has created a problem with traffic at 7:00 a.m. on Friday and with vendors parking on the residential streets on Thursday night.  Larsen requested permission from the Council members to close the affected streets at 6:00 p.m. on Thursday night, June 12, 2014 in order to avoid some of the problems.  He was hoping that by closing the streets at 6:00 p.m., the AMVETS would be able to clear the local vehicles from the streets, which would allow the dealers to park their vehicles in their appropriate spaces by 8:00 p.m.  The vendors will not be allowed to set up or display their merchandise until Friday morning.  Larsen reported that he has made arrangements with the Sheriff’s Department to tow any vehicles that are left on the streets after 8:00 p.m.  He stated that the people who live along the streets will be warned that they have to have their vehicles off of the streets prior to the streets being closed.  Each resident will receive a flyer explaining the new process along with a small gift.  Gene stated that most residents are cooperative in removing their vehicles from the street prior to the appropriate time.  
Larsen noted that the AMVETS have hired a security guard who will be on duty to make certain that there are no noise issues associated with the vendors during the nighttime hours; the security guard is on duty throughout the night.  All generators must be turned off by 10:00 p.m. on each night of the show.  Gene also reported that extra deputies have been hired to patrol on Friday and Saturday nights; the extra deputies are on duty until midnight.     
Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Frahm to give the AMVETS permission to close the streets affected by the Walnut Antique Show at 6:00 p.m. on Thursday, June 12, 2014.  Ayes:  Humann, Frahm, Shepherd, Kreeger, Hullinger.  Carried.

It was the consensus of the City Council that the City will again charge $10.00 per day for each camper that is parked in either Fireman’s Park or inside of the ball field gates during the week of the Walnut Antique Show.  Jim Blum reported that there are three available outlets in the shelter in Fireman’s Park, and there are three outlets at the ball fields.  The outlets are only wired for 110, so it will not be possible for any of the campers to operate air conditioners.  Jim will collect the camping fees on the City’s behalf.  The City will, in turn, issue a hanger proving that the applicable camping fees have been paid.  Camping will be allowed at the City park on a first-come first-served basis.  The $10.00 fee is only charged to those campers that are connected to electricity. Otherwise, there are no fees for camping in the City park area. 

It was announced that Bohlmann & Sons Sanitation will collect residential trash on Thursday during the week of the Antique Show.  Garbage for the entire community will be collected on Thursday, June 12, 2014 beginning at 7:00 a.m.  There will be no residential trash collection on Friday during the week of the Antique Show.  All curbside recycling for the entire community will also be collected on Thursday, June 12, 2014.  The Clerk was instructed to publish a notice in the Walnut Bureau and to post a notice on the front window of City Hall.

Mayor Larsen reported that Ray Rasmussen’s term as a member of the Zoning Board of Adjustment had expired, and Ray had agreed to serve on the Board for another term.  Mayor Larsen recommended that the City Council reappoint Ray Rasmussen as a member of the Zoning Board of Adjustment.  Rasmussen’s new term would expire in June of 2019. 

Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Kreeger to reappoint Ray Rasmussen to a five-year term on the Zoning Board of Adjustment.  Ayes:  Kreeger, Humann, Shepherd, Frahm, Hullinger.  Carried.
Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Frahm to approve cigarette permits for Antique City Amoco and Kum & Go.  Ayes:  Hullinger, Shepherd, Kreeger, Frahm, Humann.  Carried.
Blum reported that Pottawattamie County will be using pieces of old concrete under bridges for erosion control.  The City stopped allowing residents to dispose of used concrete at the City’s yard waste site because it was impossible to get rid of the used concrete.  Because the County will now accept the concrete, the City will again collect used concrete at the yard waste site.  Residents will once again be allowed to dispose of used concrete at the City site; the City will ultimately provide the concrete to Pottawattamie County.

Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Hullinger to adopt Resolution 14-06-01, A RESOLUTION TRANSFERRING $19,946.11 FROM THE LOCAL OPTION CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS FUND INTO THE CITY’S GENERAL FUND.  Ayes:  Humann, Frahm, Shepherd, Hullinger, Kreeger.  Carried.


Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Frahm to adopt Resolution 14-06-02, A RESOLUTION TRANSFERRING $83,170.50 FROM THE CITY’S TIF FUND INTO THE CITY’S DEBT SERVICE FUND.  Ayes:  Kreeger, Shepherd, Humann, Hullinger, Frahm.  Carried.


The Council members were provided with proposed Resolution 14-06-03, which would transfer the remainder of the unused Fire Department budget from the General Fund into the Fire Department Fire Equipment Fund.  The Fire Department actually exceeded its budget amount for FY 13-14, so the resolution was not adopted by the City Council.

Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Humann to adopt Resolution 14-06-04, A RESOLUTION TRANSFERRING $5,289.67 FROM THE CITY’S GENERAL FUND INTO THE FIRE DEPARTMENT AMBULANCE TRUST FUND.  Ayes:  Frahm, Shepherd, Humann, Hullinger, Kreeger.  Carried.


Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Hullinger to adopt Resolution 14-06-05, A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING AN EDR REPLACEMENT FUND FOR THE PURPOSE OF BUILDING UP CAPITAL FOR MAINTENANCE OF THE EDR SYSTEM AT THE WALNUT WATER TREATMENT FACILITY.  Ayes:  Hullinger, Kreeger, Shepherd, Humann, Frahm.  Carried.


Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Humann to adopt Resolution 14-06-06, A RESOLUTION TRANSFERRING $15,902.00 FROM THE CITY’S TIF FUND INTO THE CITY’S GENERAL FUND.  Ayes:  Frahm, Hullinger, Kreeger, Shepherd, Humann.  Carried.


Regarding discussion of City maintenance, Blum reported that the north lift station pump was removed from service and is being repaired.  The wells will be rehabilitated in the fall.


Regarding Mayor items or announcements, Mayor Larsen urged all local residents to participate in the upcoming Walnut Antique Show, which brings a tremendous amount of outside money into the community.  Many of the local organizations and churches financially benefit from the event.


Relative to Council items or announcements, the Council members were provided with information regarding a small city workshop, which will be held on various dates and locations during the month of June.  The closest workshop will be held in Oakland on June 17, 2014.


The Council members were also provided with information regarding a Preserve Iowa Summit, which will be held in Cedar Rapids on August 21-23, 2014.


The 2014 Housing Iowa Conference will be held at the Des Moines Downtown Marriott on September 3-5, 2014.

Abel reported that the City had received a complaint regarding broken windows and weeds and brush at property that is located at 306 Pleasant Street.  Several photos of the property were distributed among the Council members for their review.  The Council members were also provided with a copy of the City’s Nuisance Abatement Procedure as contained in the City’s Code of Ordinances.  Nuisances were enumerated in the Code; however, broken windows were not specifically listed as a nuisance.  Mayor Larsen reported that the City of Atlantic had adopted a minimum maintenance ordinance, the enforcement of which is subjective, according to a City of Atlantic City Council member.  According to Mayor Larsen, Atlantic’s ordinance is complaint driven.

Abel was instructed to send a letter to the owner of the property and to the resident of the dwelling requesting that they address the problems of weeds, brush, and broken windows as soon as possible.  She was instructed to discuss the matter with City Attorney Richard Schenck.  If advisable by the City Attorney, Abel is to send an official abatement of nuisance written notice to both parties.  


Mayor Larsen noted that needs for the upcoming Walnut Antique Show included the shuttling of people and/or merchandise and renting of handicapped scooters.  Larsen commented that a local organization could make a great deal of money by providing a freewill donation shuttle service during the show.  Larsen had already attempted to rent handicapped-accessible scooters; however, the upfront cost was prohibitive.     


There were no public items or announcements.

Motion by Shepherd, seconded by Hullinger to pay the following bills and issue warrants for the same.  Ayes:  Humann, Hullinger, Frahm, Kreeger, Shepherd.  Carried.

#19978  Terri Abel, wages
1,143.24
#19979  Marye Bierbaum, intern wages
187.98

#19980  James Blum, wages
1,114.52

#19981  Wayne Rush, wages
923.56

#19982  Shannon Wood, wages  
426.39

#19983  James Blum, wages
57.09
#19984  Cardmember Service, bricks
129.00

#19985  My Nest Greenhouse, plants for Business District
170.23

#19986  Wellmark Blue Cross Blue Shield, employee insurance
5,699.49

#19987  Terri Abel, wages
1,143.24

#19988  Marye Bierbaum, intern wages
169.23

#19989  James Blum, wages
1,114.52

#19990  Wayne Rush, wages
923.56
#19991  Shannon Wood, wages
405.05

#19992  What’s Your Sign Graphics, senior mailbox names
9.00

#19993  Amanda Skow, refund of water deposit
59.63

#19994  Bohlmann & Sons Sanitation, May hauling
3,549.50

#19995  U.S. Postmaster, billing postage
131.24

#19996  Lynn Driver, rebate of property taxes
3,520.00

#19997  Ransom Development, interest due – development agreement
7,129.12

#19998  Terri Abel, wages
1,143.24

#19999  Marye Bierbaum, intern wages
139.08

#20000  James Blum, wages
1,114.52

#20001  Margo Matthies, wages
1,030.87

#20002  Wayne Rush, wages
923.56

#20003  Judy Schrecengost, wages
385.94

#20004  Shannon Wood, wages
525.42

#20005  Terri Abel, wages
226.50

#20006  James Blum, wages
289.02
#20007  Wayne Rush, wages
241.49

#20008  Akin Building Centers, bleach
4.58

#20009  April Miller, refund of water deposit
50.00

#20010  Office of Auditor of State, annual examination
4,840.40

#20011  Avoca Building Material Center, senior mail boxes
69.30

#20012  Banyon Data Systems, software support
1,590.00

#20013  Brodart Co., bar codes
50.50

#20014  Carley Drug Co., ship water samples & brochures
40.89

#20015  City of Atlantic, sewer testing
510.00

#20016  City of Walnut, water deposit applied to account
30.87

#20017  Counsel Office & Document, copier maintenance; toner
365.86

#20018  Demco, book supplies
249.02

#20019  Dona Grooms, Treasurer fee
100.00

#20020  Ed M. Feld Equipment Co., Inc., service air compressor; extinguishers
812.00

#20021  Fastenal Company, light fixtures; drill impact kit
445.54

#20022  Gale, books
122.45

#20023  Hawkins, Inc., water chemicals
476.00

#20024  Henningsen Construction, cold patch
430.30

#20025  IMWCA, workers’ comp insurance
15,337.00

#20026  Ingram Library Services, books
369.76

#20027  Iowa Department of Transportation, sign permit fees
80.00

#20028  Iowa One Call, One Call locates
20.80

#20029  Iowa Prison Industries, trash bags
218.24

#20030  IPERS, withholdings
1,874.55

#20031  Jessica Newcomb, May cleaning
50.00

#20032  Jester Puppets, summer Library program
200.00

#20033  Kasperbauer Cleaners, Inc., cleaning floor mats
108.48
#20034  Kathy Humann, senior mailbox names
8.75

#20035  Kum & Go, fuel
483.40

#20036  Lillee Anderson, 17 feet sidewalk replacement
85.00

#20037  Margo Matthies, mileage; cleaning supplies; DVD’s; books
421.95

#20038  Medivac, ambulance mutual aid
150.00

#20039  MidAmerica Books, books
145.60

#20040  MidAmerican Energy Co., gas & electricity
3,582.54

#20041  Municipal Supply, Inc., touch pads
115.88

#20042  Pottawattamie County Recorder, recording fee – housing rehab
12.00
#20043  Quill Corporation, supplies
170.24

#20044  Rodney Lebeck, 72 feet sidewalk replacement
360.00

#20045  Sam’s Club, magazines; books
114.20

#20046  Secretary of State, renewal of notary
30.00

#20047  Shawn Schulte, refund of water deposit
19.13

#20048  Simmering-Cory, Inc., administration fees
2,320.00

#20049  State Hygienic Laboratory, water testing
32.00

#20050  Stowe Red-E-Mix, concrete for sidewalks
136.88

#20051  Terri Abel, mileage
20.16

#20052  Tim Branan, building permit fees
20.00

#20053  U.S. Postmaster, postage
49.00

#20054  Upstart, posters
110.13

#20055  Verizon Wireless, cell phones
142.13

#20056  Walnut Telephone Co., phone; Internet
239.04

#293E     Internal Revenue Service, Federal withholdings
742.70

#294E     Internal Revenue Service, Social Security
1,468.34

#295E     Internal Revenue Service, Medicare withholdings
343.40

#298E     Employee Benefit Systems, insurance self-funding
1,802.11

#299E     Rolling Hills Bank & Trust, ACH fee
10.00

#300E     EMS Billing Services, Inc., ambulance billing
133.58

                Summary of May Disbursements, General, 19,896.55; Mun. Ent., 2,800.03; Road Use Tax, 4,029.61; Trust & Agency, 9,556.75; Eagle Monument Project Fund, 129.00; Water, 4,807.24; Customer Water Deposit, 200.00; Sewer, 2,912.46; TOTAL:  44,331.64.
               Summary of May Receipts:  General, 27,603.01; Mun. Ent., 4,012.50; Road Use Tax, 3,681.92; Trust & Agency, 10,094.36; Water, 12,904.59; Sewer, 4,903.55; Customer Water Deposit, 100.00; Eagle Monument Project Fund, 125.00; Local Option Capital Improvements Fund, 6,780.36; TIF Fund, 10,232.53; Ambulance Trust Fund, 1.72; Fire Equipment Fund, 7.82; Fire Bequeath Fund, 1,248.73; IPAIT Fire Account, .57; IPAIT Library Account, .34; TOTAL:  81,697.00.

              Meeting adjourned, 6:25 p.m.
________________________________     ___________________________________

  Gene Larsen                                                  Terri L. Abel

  Mayor                                                            City Clerk

